DacCom PbC Ltd Executive Committee


Record from a Meeting held on 30 July 2008

Mark Jones
3 August 2008

	Attended:

	Corina Ciobanu
	Trevor Fernandes
	Avi Gupta
	Zunia Hurst

	Mark Jones
	Meena Savla
	Bernie Tipple
	Vimal Tiwari

	Richard Jones #
	
	
	

	Ian Bonny
(Navigant)
	Janet Wright
(Fernville)
Item 2
	Carol Hill #

Item 3
	Sue Reeve
(Carers in Herts)
Item 3

	#  West Herts PCT
	

	Apologies:

	Gerry Bulger
	Richard Gallow
	Mary McMinn
	Richard Walker

	Julia Clarke #
	Richard Garlick #
	Irene McDermott #
	Suzanne Novak #

	Colin Sach #
	Caroline Johnson^
	
	

	#  West Herts PCT 
	^  Dacorum PPI Group

	Copies to:

	Dacorum Practice Managers


Summary of actions agreed:

Actions from this meeting:
	Ian Bonny
	Obtain the job description and advert used by StahCom in their recruitment of a Chief Executive.
	Aug 08

	Mark Jones
	Circulate Ian Bonny’s presentation to all members of the Executive Committee.
	Aug 08

	Mark Jones
	Brief Sue Rivers-Brown to ensure a smooth transition in the provision of Management Support to the Executive Committee.
	15 Aug 08


Actions from previous meetings:
These are recorded in the appendix below

1. Record from the last meeting:

The meeting record was agreed to be accurate.

2. Deep Implanon Removal – Janet Wright:

Mark Jones declared an interest as a Partner at Fernville.  He contributed to discussion of the proposal but did not participate in the decision.

Janet Wright presented a proposal for the removal of ‘impalpable’ Implanon at Fernville.  Whilst the vast majority of implants can be removed by a simple procedure in the GP surgery, a small minority are impalpable and cannot be located.  A specialised technique has been developed for the localisation and removal of impalpable Implanon using ultrasound.  This service is not available at local Family Planning clinics, and we believe the only options are (a) referral to one of a small number of specialists whose training has been sponsored by the manufacturer or (b) a surgical procedure in hospital.  We believe the cost of the latter is around £1,500.
Janet has trained in the technique, and Fernville would be prepared to invest in equipment and consumables.  Up-front costs would be borne by the Practice, but a reasonable charge for use of equipment would be included in the price, so that investment costs could be recovered over time.  A full business case is needed for an accurate assessment to be made, but we believe a considerable saving against the cost of the procedure in secondary care is possible.
It was not clear whether Zunia is dealing with the same or similar cases under existing arrangements.  There is no intent to interfere with any existing work in primary care, so this point should be resolved in discussions between Janet and Zunia before any further effort is given to a business case.  Fernville would not be seeking an exclusive contract for the work, which could be done on an ‘any willing provider’ basis.
Although the volume of activity is small, it would appear that an appreciable saving in unit cost could be made whilst at the same time improving access for patients.  If this analysis proves to be correct, DacCom would certainly support the commissioning of a service.  But we must ensure there will not be a double payment for the activity.  This might arise, for instance, if work is currently paid for under a block contract with the Hospital Trust.  Also, if the service is provided for patients registered outside West Herts, we must ensure there is no charge for these patients against DacCom’s budget (costs must be transferred to the their own PCTs).
Janet asked for DacCom to support the generation of a full business case.  This will require some work to be done by the PCT’s PBC Support Manager (newly-appointed to work with DacCom) and a subsequent submission to the Governance Sub-Committee.  This was agreed.

3. Multi-Agency Carers’ Strategy – Carol Hill / Sue Reeve:

A National Carers’ Strategy has been published, with carers seen as partners with the NHS.  In 2009 there will be some NHS funding to support breaks for carers.  There will also be funding for local service provision.  But this money has to be bid for.
A pilot project in Dacorum could put us in a good position to bid for a share of the funding.  Some useful work has been done already, with registers of carers and signposting in place, including notice boards in surgeries.  A study done in Hertsmere has shown that signposting is very effective.

The work done in Dacorum varies from simple (such as the installation of a notice board) to the more developed (such as a carers’ event alongside the flu immunisations, appointments with Carers in Herts provided in the counselling room, etc).  Carers in Herts also provide training and education, covering subjects like medicines management, lifting, entitlement to benefits and breaks.  A lot of work is done to encourage carers to feed back formally and informally regarding the impact of services upon them.
Carers in Herts are open to ideas, but they have in mind a project involving an agreed model for joint working with the practices.  This would be done as a pilot study (involving some or all of the practices as agreed) without extra funding to demonstrate the value of the model.  We could then bid for funding.

A lot of work has been done in the practices already for the QOF.  Each practice has a register and a carers’ lead.  Carers in Herts have already tried direct contact with the practice managers, with mixed results.  It would be helpful to have a clinical lead to sponsor this work on behalf of DacCom.  This was agreed.

After the meeting, Bernie agreed to be the clinical lead and Sandy Gower the management lead for this work.
4. Navigant Report – Ian Bonny:

Ian gave a presentation of his findings and recommendations, based on interviews with around 20 stakeholders within and outside DacCom.

DacCom’s achievements are acknowledged.  But in commissioning the report, we have recognised the need for some changes to improve our effectiveness as we take the PBC agenda forward.

Amongst the key recommendations are:

a) Recruit a Chief Executive as a focus for communication and action
b) Form a smaller Operational Board, composed mainly or exclusively of clinicians to deliver the key business decisions

c) Re-engage with the PCT to ensure an effective partnership to deliver PBC

d) Ensure the constitution and governance arrangements for DacCom are clear to member practices.

Responding to Ian’s recommendations, we believe our first action should be to engage a Chief Executive.  We can then use this person to facilitate and manage the restructuring, including the appointment of an Operational Board.  Ian will obtain the job description and advert used by StahCom in their own recruitment of a Chief Executive.
We will need to consult with member practices.  The decision to call an AGM rests with the Directors: Zunia and Mary.  But the Executive Committee feels an AGM, held at an appropriate time, would be a suitable and effective mechanism to secure buy-in from member practices to the changes proposed.
Mark will circulate the presentation to all members of the Executive Committee, and Ian will ensure a final report is delivered as soon as possible.

5. Management Support for the Executive Committee:

Sue Rivers-Brown has kindly offered to provide Management Support for the Executive Committee from the time Mark steps down at the end of July.  This offer was gratefully accepted.  The appointment will be on an interim basis, and will be reviewed as part of the restructuring of DacCom’s institutions in line with the Navigant report.  Mark will brief Sue to ensure a smooth transition.
6. Maternity Services – GP Survey Results:

All 19 Dacorum Practices have confirmed they wish to continue providing maternity services in the GP Surgery.  Vimal will write to Catherine Pelley to ensure this is taken into account when re-commissioning services.

7. Action points:

· PBC governance sub-committee – nothing reported
· Clinical Conclave – nothing reported
· West Herts Leads Meeting – nothing reported
· Other – nothing reported
· Action points from our last meeting – these are covered in the appendix below.

8. Next meeting:

Friday 15 August 2008 – from 1pm at Fernville Surgery (lunch from 12.30pm)

Appendix: Actions from previous meetings: 

	Mark Jones
	Write to Practice Managers to request help in facilitating Executive Committee meetings.
	Done.  Sue Rivers-Brown has kindly volunteered and this offer has been gratefully accepted.

	Mark Jones
	Ensure the report from Navigant is made available to members of the Executive before the next meeting
	Closed.  Ian Bonny advised against pre-circulation of the draft.  This has now been presented to the committee and the finalised report will be circulated as soon as it is available.

	Mark Jones
	Reply to the letter received from the DacProv Board regarding conflicts of interest related to the Darzi Centre procurement.
	Done as directed.

	Vimal Tiwari
	Write to Catherine Pelley to ensure our position regarding the provision of maternity services in practices is absolutely clear.
	This can be done now we have a firm commitment from all 19 Practices to continue provision of maternity services.

	Mark Jones
	Write to John Phipps regarding enhanced services for 2008/9
	Done – Instructions have been given but we are not yet sure whether these have been implemented.

	Sue Rivers-Brown
	Analyse the cost effectiveness of our current LES portfolio and recommend whether to re-commission or de-commission each service for 2009/10.
	

	Sue Rivers-Brown
	Determine whether any of the activity within our current LES portfolio lies outside the scope of PBC budgets.
	

	Mary McMinn
	Invite a representative from the Luton & Dunstable Hospital Trust to present proposals for practice-based, consultant-led orthopaedic clinics to a future Executive meeting.
	

	Mary McMinn
	Inform Christine Walden that we support WatCom’s proposal to terminate the current contract for the MSK CATS.  Ask a) the reasons for WatCom’s decision, and b) for data relating to the performance and cost-effectiveness of the service.
	

	Vimal Tiwari
	Investigate the PCT’s proposals for incremental investment in Health Visitors and School Nurses; and recommend a decision to the Executive.
	To be discussed at the meeting on 15 August

	Andrew Parker / Alan Pond / Jenny Greenshields
	Identify options for repayment of any deficit incurred by DacCom during 2007/8.
	June 08

	Mary McMinn
	Obtain relevant information from the PCT to allow an informed decision on the size of our premises budget.
	Mary has received information from Suzanne Novak about premises funding and application processes, which have been circulated to all Dacorum practices.  PBC budgets are to include additional revenue funds for practices.  PCT budgets will cover the existing commitments and one-off premises costs (Alan Pond did not want the latter to sit with PBC groups).

	Gerry Bulger / Mary McMinn
	Dacorum GP and PBC representation in the joint PCT / WHHT outpatient follow-up ratios work group on cardiology, general surgery, dermatology and gastroenterology.  (Endocrinology work has been subsumed into the West Herts Diabetes Project Group.)
	GPs are sought for this short-term focused work, which will be reimbursed at DacCom’s standard rate.  Please contact Clare Jones at the PCT: clare.jones@herts-pcts.nhs.uk

	Zunia Hurst / Richard Jones
	Develop a cost-effective Prescribing Incentive Scheme to stimulate further prescribing progress. 
	This has been agreed in principle.  Practices have been asked to propose targets.

	Mary McMinn
	Commissioning plan for 2008/09 
	Done.  This has been approved by the PCT. 

	Mary McMinn / Sheila Burgess
	Mary has obtained approval from the PCT to ‘fast-track’ The Nap Surgery’s Sexual Health proposal for implementation, without application to the PBC Governance Subcommittee.  
	The ‘fast-track’ process still requires compliance with all the same PCT governance and approval procedures, and sign-off by PCT directors.
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